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ROWAN COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 
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Present: Greg Edds, Chairman 
Jim Greene, Vice-Chairman 

Mike Caskey, Member 
Craig Pierce, Member 

Judy Klusman, Member 

County Manager Aaron Church, Clerk to the Board Carolyn Barger, County Attorney 
Jay Dees, and Finance Director James Howden were also present. 

Chairman Edds convened the meeting at 6:00 p.m. 

Chaplain Michael Taylor provided the Invocation. 

Chairman Edds led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

CONSIDER ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA 
Commissioner Greene moved approval of the following additions to the Consent 
Agenda.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Pierce and passed unanimously. 

1. Request from EDC to schedule a public hearing for April 4, 2022 to consider offer

of $2.9 for Tax Parcel 401 108 located at the end of East Ritchie Road behind

Koontz Elementary School. (added to the Consent Agenda as Item T)

2. Request from EDC to schedule a public hearing for April 4, 2022 to consider an

incentive request from Red Rock Developments.  (added to the Consent Agenda

as Item U)

3. Request from The Hardin Group to allow use of the Food Court at no charge at

West End Plaza on April 16, 2022 from 2:00-3:00 pm for the grand opening of the

Veterans Social Center.    Approval is contingent upon a signed agreement for
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use of the space and appropriate liability coverage.  (added to the Consent 

Agenda as Item V) 

4. Allow Purchasing to release Request for Qualifications for Woodleaf Community

Park Project. (added to the Consent Agenda as Item W)

5. Authorization for County Manager to sign a contract with Spectrum Enterprises

for telecommunication services with E-Rate for the Rowan County Library not to

exceed $33,600 for three (3) years.  (added to the Consent Agenda as Item X)

CONSIDER DELETIONS FROM THE AGENDA 
There were no deletions from the agenda. 

CONSIDER APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA 
Commissioner Klusman moved, Commissioner Pierce seconded and the vote to 
approve the agenda as passed unanimously. 

CONSIDER APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES 
Commissioner Klusman moved, Commissioner Pierce seconded and the vote to 
approve the minutes of the March 7, 2022 Commission Meeting passed unanimously. 

1. CONSIDER APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA
Commissioner Klusman moved approval of the Consent Agenda as amended.  The 
motion was seconded by Commissioner Greene and passed unanimously.  
The Consent Agenda consisted of the following: 

A. PARTF Grant Contract for Woodleaf Community Park
B. ARPA Funds for Woodleaf Community Park
C. Schedule Public Hearing for Z 02-22: Chris Roseman, for April 4, 2022
D. Accept Final Offer for the Purchase County-Owned Property Located at 1235

Speedway Boulevard
E. State Highway Patrol Lease Amendment
F. American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA)
G. Approval of Work Authorization for Design and Bidding of the Taxiway

Rehabilitation Project
H. Environmental Health - Baugess Settlement
I. Bi-Weekly Environmental Health Report
J. Cyber Addendum to the Motorola Service Agreement
K. Rowan Transit System Safety Plan (SSP) 2022 Update
L. Amended Contract with Axon for RCSO Bailiffs
M. Bid Award to Davco Roofing and Sheet Metal, Inc. for replacement of

Courthouse Roof
N. Tax Refunds for Approval
O. NCDOT / Rowan County Access Agreement
P. Revisions to Policy 9.19 Social Media
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Q. Amended Emergency Management Performance Grant Application  
R. Purchase of 3 Ambulances from Southeastern Specialty Vehicles  
S. Fire Department Funding 
T. Request from EDC to schedule a public hearing for April 4, 2022 to consider offer 

of $2.9 for Tax Parcel 401 108 located at the end of East Ritchie Road behind 

Koontz Elementary School. (Addition to the Consent Agenda and attached to 

these minutes for the record) 

U. Request from EDC to schedule a public hearing for April 4, 2022 to consider an 

incentive request from Red Rock Developments.  (Addition to the Consent 

Agenda and attached to these minutes for the record) 

V. Request from The Hardin Group to allow use of the Food Court at no charge at 

West End Plaza on April 16, 2022 from 2:00-3:00 pm for the grand opening of the 

Veterans Social Center.  Approval is contingent upon a signed agreement for use 

of the space and appropriate liability coverage.  (Addition to the Consent Agenda 

and attached to these minutes for the record) 

W. Allow Purchasing to release Request for Qualifications for Woodleaf Community 

Park Project. (Addition to the Consent Agenda and attached to these minutes for 

the record) 

X. Authorization for County Manager to sign a contract with Spectrum Enterprises 

for telecommunication services with E-Rate for the Rowan County Library not to 

exceed $33,600 for three (3) years.  (Addition to the Consent Agenda and 

attached to these minutes for the record)  

 
2.  SPECIAL RECOGNITION 
A. Honoring Salisbury High School Women’s Varsity Basketball Team as the 2A 
State Champions 
 
The Board of Commissioners honored the Salisbury High School (SHS) Women’s 
Varsity Basketball Team (Team) for ending its successful season as the 2A State 
Champions. 
 
Chairman Edds began by providing the statistics for the Team’s amazing 28-1 season 
and before continuing, he moved approval of the Proclamation Honoring the Team’s 
achievements.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Pierce and passed 
unanimously. 
 
The Board then joined the Principal and Coaches in front of the dais for presentation of 
the framed proclamation and pausing for photographs with SHS Principal Marvin Moore, 
Head Coach LaKai Brice, and Assistant Coaches Andrew Mitchell and Talita McCain.   
 
The Team received many accolades for their talent and leadership, numerous rounds of 
applause, as well as a standing ovation for its achievements and representation of 
Rowan County.  The Team members were called forward individually to be presented 
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with the Proclamation and concluded with a photograph with the Board and their 
Coaches. 
 
The Proclamation was approved as follows: 
 
WHEREAS, the Salisbury High School Women’s Basketball Team, under Head Coach LaKai Brice, and Assistant 
Coaches Andrew Mitchell and Talita McCain, is to be recognized and honored for their victorious 2021-2022 
basketball season; and 
 
WHEREAS, by their extraordinary efforts, this dynamic and talented team won the Sectional and Regional titles, and 
progressed with an incredible final win to secure the 2A State Championship, ending the season with an amazing 
record of 28-1.  
 
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT PROCLAIMED, that the Rowan County Board of Commissioners does hereby honor the 
Salisbury High School Women’s Basketball Team and Coaching Staff for their outstanding achievements and 
commends them for their display of sportsmanship and leadership as they represented Rowan County. 

 
B.  Proclamation for 20th Annual Meals on Wheels Month 
Commissioner Klusman moved approval of the Proclamation for the 20th Annual Meals 
on Wheels Month.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Pierce and passed 
unanimously.   
 
Meals on Wheels (MOW) board member Pastor Rickey Johnson and MOW Executive 
Director Cindy Fink were present.   
 
Pastor Johnson was presented with the Proclamation from the Board of Commissioners 
and he joined the Board in front of the dais for the presentation and a photograph. 
 
The Proclamation was approved as follows: 
 
WHEREAS, on March 22, 1972, President Richard Nixon signed into law a measure that amended the Older 
Americans Act of 1965 and established a national nutrition program for seniors 60 years and older; and 
 
WHEREAS, Meals on Wheels America established the March for Meals campaign in March 2002 to recognize the 
historic month, the importance of the Older Americans Act Nutrition Programs, both congregate and home-delivered, 
and raise awareness about the escalating problem of senior hunger in America; and 

 
WHEREAS, the 2022 observance of March for Meals celebrates 20 years of providing an opportunity to support 
Meals on Wheels programs that deliver vital and critical services by donating, volunteering and raising awareness 
about senior hunger and isolation; and 
 
WHEREAS, Meals on Wheels Rowan in Rowan County, North Carolina has served our community admirably for 46 
years; and 
 
WHEREAS, volunteers for Meals on Wheels Rowan are the backbone of the program and they not only deliver 
nutritious meals to homebound seniors and disabled citizens who are at significant risk of hunger and isolation, but 
also caring concern and attention to their welfare; and 

 
WHEREAS, Meals on Wheels Rowan provides nutritious meals to seniors and disabled citizens throughout Rowan 
County that help them maintain their health and independence, thereby preventing unnecessary falls, hospitalizations 
and/or premature institutionalization; and 
 
WHEREAS, Meals on Wheels Rowan provides a powerful opportunity for social connection for hundreds of seniors in 
Rowan County to help combat the negative health effects and economic consequences of loneliness and isolation; 
and 
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WHEREAS, Meals on Wheels Rowan and its dedicated volunteers deserve recognition for the heroic contributions 
and essential services they have provided amid the COVID-19 Pandemic and will continue to provide to seniors and 
disabled citizens in Rowan County long after the Pandemic is over. 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, the Rowan County Board of Commissioners proclaims March 2022 as the 20th Annual March 
for Meals Month and urges every citizen to take this month to honor our Meals on Wheels programs, the seniors they 
serve and the volunteers who care for them.  Our recognition of, and involvement in, the national 2022 March for 
Meals can enrich our entire community and help combat senior hunger and isolation in America. 

 
3.  PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD 
Chairman Edds opened the Public Comment Period to entertain comments from any 
citizens wishing to address the Board.  
 

• Chairman Edds noted the online comments in the agenda packet submitted by 
from Margaret Stridick of Autumnlight Drive in Salisbury. Ms. Stridick requested 
the Board draft an ordinance addressing political signage in the County, as well 
as yard signs that she felt were disrespectful and/or profane.   

• Michael Julian spoke regarding Rowan-Salisbury School System’s proposed K-8 
school, which he referenced as the Knox Project.  Mr. Julian felt the cost for the 
Knox Project could potentially result in a tax increase for the citizens.  Mr. Julian 
also felt there should be more elementary schools instead of a large K-8 building.    

 
With no one else coming forward, Chairman Edds closed the Public Comment Period. 
 
4.  CONTINUATION OF QUASI-JUDICIAL HEARING FOR SUP 02-22 
The hearing was a continuation of a request presented February 21, 2022.  Chairman 
Edds stated anyone who wished to provide testimony in the case that had not been 
sworn in during the February 21, 2022 hearing should come forward and be sworn. 
 
Several citizens came forward and were sworn in by the Clerk to the Board. 
 
Planner Aaron Poplin said the hearing was a continuation from February 21, 2022 for 
Special Use Permit (SUP) 02-22 from property owner and applicant Deborah Wright, 
3425 Organ Church Road.  The property was further identified as Tax Parcel 378 043.   
 
Using a power point (Exhibit E), Mr. Poplin provided a summary of the comments from 
the February 21, 2022 meeting, as follows: 
 

• Concerns that rental cabins made the use too intense. 

• Does owner have legal access to Double Thumb Road? 

• Site should have secondary access in case of emergency. 

• Request access be moved to Organ Church Road. 

• Additional screening requested for the adjoining residence at 135 Double Thumb 
Road. 

 
Mr. Poplin used the power point (Exhibit E) as he pointed out areas within the original 
site plan and the altered site plan.  Mr. Poplin said the main access was now proposed 
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off Organ Church Road with a gated, emergency access off Double Thumb Road.  The 
revised site plan addressed the request for extra screening and removed the cabins 
from consideration in SUP 02-22. There was a slight alteration to the accessory 
structures along the fenced in area. The Type A buffer was continued to screen the use 
from the property at 135 Double Thumb.  The parking lot was extended to facilitate 47 
parking spaces.  Mr. Poplin said staff noted the overflow parking was still on the site 
plan and Staff was not sure if the Wrights planned to keep the overflow parking. 
 
Mr. Poplin referenced the print at the top of the site plan, with regards to parking.  Mr. 
Poplin stated for the record the parking proposed in the site plan is what would need to 
be on the site and any alterations would require the Wrights to come back to the Board. 
 
According to the site plan, the driveway itself was a 24’ gravel access drive going back 
to Organ Church Road.  Mr. Poplin said he had reached out to Eric Goldstein with the 
North Carolina Department of Transportation (DOT) who had indicated the DOT would 
approve access off Organ Church Road; however, the DOT preferred the access be off 
Double Thumb Road.   
 
Continuing with the power point (Exhibit E), Mr. Poplin showed photos depicting the 
sight distance from both roads. 
 
Mr. Poplin highlighted the specific requirements and special use criteria that must be 
met.  Mr. Poplin said the applicant had been made aware of the requirements that must 
be met, including the requirements of the County’s Noise Ordinance.   
 
With regards to the Special Use Procedures, Mr. Poplin provided the Board with 
Example Findings of Fact (Exhibit F) for consideration.  Mr. Poplin said the motion 
would be to approve/approve with conditions/deny SUP 02-22. 
 
The applicant, Deborah Wright and her husband, Wally, came forward.  Ms. Wright 
noted for the record their address was 3405 Organ Church Road; however, the 
information presented had shown their address as 3425.  Ms. Wright said 3425 was 
related to her address.   
 
Ms. Wright said she would not go over all the changes made to the original request 
since Mr. Poplin had done so.  Ms. Wright reported she had hosted a community 
meeting Thursday night on their property and no new concerns had been brought up.  
Ms. Wright said she had received positive feedback for moving the access to Organ 
Church Road.  According to Ms. Wright, she had walked the plan throughout the 
property with the attendees, starting where access was proposed off Organ Church 
Road.  Ms. Wright said she would meet all the criteria in the Zoning Ordinance. 
 
Chairman Edds questioned the noise issue and Ms. Wright said there were two (2) 
close neighbors that would be impacted most.  Ms. Wright said she had extended the 
buffer to the Jones property and the barn would be facing away from the Jones 
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property.  Ms. Wright said her engineer suggested she build up a berm and plant trees 
on top of the berm to assist with buffering.  Ms. Wright said any speakers inside the 
barn would be pointed towards Double Thumb Road and that she also planned to 
insulate the barn to help create an additional sound barrier. 
 
Chairman Edds opened the floor to receive testimony from those who had been sworn.  
The following individuals came forward:   
 

• Brenda and Kenneth Bost – Mr. Bost said he and his wife lived on 40 acres of 
land at the end of Double Thumb Road (1145 Songbird Lane).  Mr. Bost 
mentioned his property was in the Farm Program.  Mr. Bost shared past 
experiences related to how development had occurred in a rural area when he 
lived in Kannapolis.  Mr. Bost described the Wright’s request as “the beginning of 
the end” for the rural area he now lived in.  Mr. Bost said he had moved so he 
could live in the country again and he talked about the increased traffic and noise 
that would occur if the proposed venue was approved.  Mr. Bost said he was 
opposed to the request.      
 
Ms. Bost expressed concern with the emergency exit being proposed off Double 
Thumb Road.  Ms. Bost described Double Thumb as a dirt road and a private 
road with no ability to be paved.  Ms. Bost asked if the Commissioners would 
want to listen to music at all hours of the night and she said the residents in the 
community wanted their peace and quiet for the weekend, too.     
 
With regards to a septic system for the venue, Mr. and Ms. Bost discussed the 
poor soil quality and standing water in the area.   
 

Chairman Edds inquired of the Farm Use Program.  County Attorney Jay Dees and 
County Manager Aaron Church discussed the tax rates for the Present Use Program. 

 
Mr. Bost noted Double Thumb Road was not a legal access and was narrow in 
places.     
 

Chairman Edds inquired about the emergency entrance being on Double Thumb Road.  
Mr. Poplin said the Wright’s had kept the emergency access due to the concerns 
expressed on February 21, 2022 about the need for an emergency access.   
 

Mrs. Bost said noise was an issue and she did not want to hear the noise every 
weekend.   
 
Mr. Bost emphasized the traffic would be dangerous.  Mr. Bost discussed a past 
incident where only one (1) firetruck had been able to get to a house fire off 
Double Thumb Road where two (2) people had died. 
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Chairman Edds questioned the road width and Mr. Poplin said Double Thumb Road had 
a right of way (ROW) that was 30’ wide.  Mr. Poplin said he had measured an area off 
the Road that was 18’ wide. 
 
Mr. Poplin confirmed to Commissioner Klusman the residents on Double Thumb Road 
were responsible for maintenance and upgrades to the Road.  Mr. Poplin said the 
Road’s ownership situation was not clearly established for staff with regards to the 
applicant’s access.   
 
At this point and due to earlier questions from the Board, Mr. Dees discussed the rates 
in the County’s Schedule of Values relating to agricultural values. 
 
Chairman Edds called Mr. Poplin forward and asked him to display the comments in the 
power point (Exhibit F) from the February meeting.  Chairman Edds then asked Ms. 
Wright questions related to the concerns. 
 
Chairman Edds asked if the Wright’s had legal access to Double Thumb Road and Mr. 
Wright said, “I believe we do.  Double Thumb runs across part of our property.”  
 
Chairman Edds asked if the access off Double Thumb was solely for emergency 
access.  Ms. Wright said she planned to gate the access so that it could only be used in 
the event of an emergency.   
 
Chairman Edds said the last item on the list of concerns pertained to sound issues.  
Chairman Edds said the Board supported the property rights of everyone and his 
decision would be based on whether the surrounding neighbors would be “saddled” with 
a DJ twice a week and noise from the venue.  Ms. Wright reiterated her earlier 
comments that she was planning to move the soil to create a berm.   Ms. Wright 
described the buffer of trees that would be around the property to keep noise from going 
in the direction of the nearest neighbors.  According to Ms. Wright the barn and 
speakers would be pointed towards the road and she also planned to look into noise 
buffering, such as sound panels, to use inside of building.  Ms. Wright said she thought 
about putting in her own speakers and sound system so she could control the sound 
levels.  Ms. Wright felt she and her husband had shown they were concerned about 
their neighbors and were willing to make changes based on the neighbors worries. Ms. 
Wright said she was willing to consider additional suggestions.   
 
In response to an inquiry from Commissioner Klusman, Mr. Poplin said the noise level 
for this particular use fell under Chapter 14 of the Noise Ordinance, which was “audible 
sound at the property line.”  Mr. Poplin confirmed to Commissioner Klusman the sound 
had to stop at the property line. 
 
Commissioner Klusman said she thought the County had a decibel level and she had 
planned on the Board setting a maximum decibel level as part of a conditional use for 
the request.  Ms. Wright asked how someone would control any noise that comes from 
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their property, and she used examples such as gunfire, tractors, etc.  Ms. Wright said 
she was trying to understand why wedding music would be an issue. 
 
Commissioner Caskey asked about the hours of operation and Ms. Wright said she did 
not want to limit herself.  Ms. Wright said she had left the hours from 9:00 am to either 
9:00 p.m. or 10:00 p.m. on weekdays and until 11:00 p.m. on Friday and Saturday and 
back to 10:00 p.m. on Sundays. 
 
Commissioner Klusman asked about the traffic counts and Mr. Poplin said the most 
recent were 1800 vehicles per day on Organ Church Road. 
 
Commissioner Greene asked about the actual cost of the building and Ms. Wright 
estimated $250,000, which included grading, etc. 
 
Ms. Wright confirmed to Commissioner Pierce she had soil testing performed on the 
property. 
 

• Jennifer Shue, 1185 Songbird Lane, said she had seen the new plans and she 
had attended Ms. Wright’s community meeting.  Ms. Shue said noise was still an 
issue.  Ms. Shue gave examples of other noises she can hear inside her home 
and she indicated it was inevitable she would also hear the music from the 
venue.  Ms. Shue felt the emergency access off Double Thumb Road would 
block the Road in the same manner as other emergencies along the Road had.  
Ms. Shue said there was nothing to stop venue guests from driving out of the 
yard onto Double Thumb Road.  Ms. Shue said the Wright’s had never paid to 
help maintain the Road, even when notified.  Ms. Shue expressed concern that 
guests from the venue would trespass onto her property and cause harm to 
horses and other animals. 

 

• Mitch Bernhardt said he had deeded his son, Jason, the property at 124 Double 
Thumb Road and Jason resided on the property.  Mitch talked about the 
confusion and discrepancy with Ms. Wright’s driveway as he pointed out the fine 
print in the new plan also indicated the access to the property venue would be 
from Double Thumb Road.    

 
Mr. Poplin responded that it appeared when the Wright’s updated their new plan, they 
did not update the criteria on the site plan. 
 

Mitch was of the opinion the guests from the venue would still drive onto Double 
Thumb Road unless vegetation was planted in addition to the gate to stop the 
guests.  Mitch preferred to see vegetation planted. 
 
Jason Bernhardt talked about the narrowness of the road and the muddy 
conditions after a rain.  Jason felt there was the potential for a situation to occur 
that could stop 14 families from being able to come and go to their homes. 
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Mitch said the verbiage should be changed on the site plan and instead of 
indicating emergency access, it should say main road. 

 

• Carolyn Bost of Songbird Lane shared concerns over the possibility of someone 
wandering onto the neighboring properties and causing harm to the residents or 
animals.  Ms. Bost asked the Board to take all concerns, including possible 
adverse effects to property values, noise, etc. into consideration. 

 

• Frankie Jones, 135 Double Thumb Road, said he had recently built his home 
directly behind the Wright’s.  Mr. Jones said he had built the home for retirement 
and wanted it to be his last move.  Mr. Jones said he moved to the area for the 
quietness of the area.  Mr. Jones said he had not realized there could be 150 
people at the venue.  Mr. Jones felt the venue was proposed for the wrong place. 
 

• Katherine Shue, 1185 Songbird Lane, expressed concern for the safety of her 
siblings and friends along Double Thumb Road when taking their animals for 
walks.   
 

• The next speaker’s name was inaudible; however, he talked about how 
dangerous it could possibly be along Double Thumb Road if guests from the 
venue had been drinking alcohol and came down the Road while he was riding 
his horse or walking his dog.  He mentioned he helped maintain Double Thumb 
Road and the Wright’s had never helped with the road’s maintenance.  The 
speaker said he would rather not worry about riding his horse with a venue there.  

 
With no one else wishing to provide sworn testimony in the matter, Chairman Edds 
closed the public hearing. 
 
Commissioner Klusman said she viewed the request as an issue of property rights and 
she felt some good points had been raised.  Commissioner Klusman questioned why 
the Wright’s would not help keep up Double Thumb Road.  Commissioner Klusman said 
it would be expensive for the neighbors to bring the Road up to code in order to turn 
Double Thumb Road over to the DOT.  Commissioner Klusman felt the extra vegetation 
and cattle fencing around perimeter of the property would be a good step towards 
keeping guests from exiting via Double Thumb Road.   
 
Commissioner Caskey said the Board obviously had to try and balance the issue of 
property rights with these types of requests.  Commissioner Caskey said he would like 
to see a fence around back side of the property so overflow vehicles cannot go onto 
Double Thumb Road.  Commissioner Caskey was open to the idea of eliminating 
Sunday operations.  Commissioner Caskey felt fencing and the extra shrubbery may 
help with some of the security concerns that had been raised and help keep people off 
Double Thumb Road.  Commissioner Caskey said he was open to the request if the 
Board could find a balance between the two (2) groups. 
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Commissioner Greene said he also lived in the country and he talked about the noise 
that happens even when one felt there were controls in place.  Commissioner Greene 
said the Wright’s new proposal attempted to meet the concerns that had been raised.  
Commissioner Greene agreed with Commissioner Caskey in that he would like to see 
fencing and borders with fast growing trees to keep guests off Double Thumb Road.  
Commissioner Greene said the new main entrance off Organ Church Road helped take 
care of safety issue.  Commissioner Greene said he wanted the Board to place a 
requirement that Double Thumb Road be used as emergency exit only. Commissioner 
Greene said the other structures had been eliminated from the plan and there would be 
no additional outbuildings allowed.  Commissioner Greene said if the Wright’s installed 
the berm and appropriate screening with fast-growing trees, the Wright’s would will have 
done all they could to keep limit noise and keep guests from wandering off the property.   
 
Commissioner Greene asked if the County could be assured by the DOT they were 
going to let the Wright’s use the new entrance off Organ Church Road.  Mr. Dees 
responded the Board condition the request post-approval or pre-condition approval to 
ensure the Wright’s have the DOT permit in hand as the Board was making its findings.   
Commissioner Greene preferred the request not be approved until the Board had the 
assurance in writing for the entrance to be off Organ Church Road.   
 
Mr. Poplin said Staff typically required the DOT driveway permit before issuing a zoning 
permit for a commercial use. 
 
Planning Director Ed Muire clarified the Board could have the conditions in place for the 
Wright’s to amend the site plan for fencing, screening, etc. and the Ordinance provided 
45 days for the applicant to come back.  Mr. Muire explained the hearing did not have to 
remain open; there could be an administrative review by the Board for the approval, or, 
Mr. Muire said Staff could review the list of conditions and make sure they were met 
before the permit was issued.   
 
Mr. Muire confirmed to Commissioner Pierce if the venue received a lot of violations as 
a result of noise, the permit could be revoked.  Mr. Muire said Staff would bring those 
violations to the Board’s attention via a hearing. 
 
Mr. Muire said the Board could set a time limit that no audible or amplified sound would 
be heard after a certain hour.  Mr. Muire shared that Planning Staff was the enforcer of 
the amplified sound; however, most of the time it would be the Sheriff’s Department 
investigating the complaints late at night. 
 
Commissioner Pierce said he believed in property rights and the applicant was looking 
to put a major investment into their property.  Commissioner Pierce said he appreciated 
hearing the concerns from the neighbors.  Commissioner Pierce stated the applicant 
had submitted a revised plan that addressed each of the concerns and the conditions 
the Board wanted to see implemented.  Commissioner Pierce did not feel it fair to keep 
adding conditions for issues that were not proven.  Commissioner Pierce said it made 
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sense to use Double Thumb Road as an emergency exit.  Commissioner Pierce pointed 
out there was a recourse for the neighbors in that if the Wright’s had repeated 
violations, their permit could be revoked. 
 
Chairman Edds said the issue of septic had brought up and he noted the County had 
standards and inspectors who would determine what qualified.  Chairman Edds agreed 
with prior comments that guests would likely leave the venue’s overflow area by driving 
onto Double Thumb Road.  Chairman Edds said the Wright’s would be creating more 
traffic than anyone who lived on the Road and yet the Wright’s did not maintain the 
Road.  Chairman Edds suggested a turnaround be created for guests to use in order to 
help guests exit the grassy area.  Chairman Edds informed the Wright’s they were 
starting out on probation and for him, the biggest issue was sound.  Chairman Edds 
said it was up to the Wright’s to determine how far the project could go.   
 
Chairman Edds said the Board had an idea as to the conditions it wanted to implement; 
however, he questioned the type of fencing the Commissioners wanted to Wright’s to 
use. 
 
Commissioner Pierce stated the Wright’s could use low-cost cattle fencing around the 
property, which would force guests to have to enter and exit using the main entrance off 
Organ Church Road.  Commissioner Pierce said the Wright’s may prefer to plant some 
shrubbery along the fencing for aesthetic purposes.  Commissioner Pierce said another 
condition was for buffering and he emphasized the County would be paying attention to 
the noise generated from the venue and hours of operation may have to be adjusted.  In 
closing, Commissioner Pierce stated the cattle fencing would be an economical way to 
contain guests on the Wright’s property until an event was over. 
 
At this point, the example Findings of Fact (Exhibit F) provided by Mr. Poplin were 
distributed to the Board. 
 
Commissioner Klusman said she liked the idea from Ms. Wright to install her own sound 
system so she could control the volume from events being held on her property. 
 
Chairman Edds asked the Commissioners if they wished to impose conditions for hours 
of operation. 
 
Commissioner Caskey said the Wright’s indicated they did not have much planned for 
Sundays and he suggested no Sunday operations and for the Board to consider setting 
the closing time back (earlier). 
 
In response to Chairman Edds, Ms. Wright was agreeable to closing at 10:00 p.m.   
Mr. Poplin noted 10:00 p.m. was the hours of operation limitation as a condition and for 
which the Wright’s were agreeable.  Mr. Poplin said the Board also needed to ensure 
the Wright’s were agreeable to the cattle fencing around the compound and the 
buffering conditions.   



13 

 

Chairman Edds said the Wright’s were agreeable to the buffering.  Comments were 
made by Mr. Wright (inaudible) from the audience that part of the pasture was already 
fenced in. 
 
Commissioner Caskey said the main idea was to have fencing along Double Thumb 
Road and across the back of the property, not in the front along Organ Church Road. 
 
Chairman Edds moved the development of the property in accordance with the 
proposed conditions will not materially endanger the public health or safety. 
 
FACT:  This request complies with all six (6) specific requirements identified in section 
21-60 (17) for Event Centers. 
 
FACT: As a condition of approval, this plan is subject to submission of an approved 
NCDOT commercial driveway permit subject to section 21-63(a). 
 
FACT:  The proposed structures are subject to compliance with applicable building code 
and environmental health standards. 
 
FACT: 47 parking spaces are included in the gravel parking lot which exceeds the 
ordinance requirement of 28 spaces.  
 
The motion was seconded by Commissioner Pierce and passed unanimously. 

 
Chairman Edds moved that the development of the property in accordance with the 
proposed conditions will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting 
property, or that the development is a public necessity. 
 
FACT:  No material evidence was presented suggesting this request would injure 
property values. 
 
The motion was followed by a second from Commissioner Pierce and carried 
unanimously. 
 
Chairman Edds moved that the location and character of the development in 
accordance with the proposed conditions will be in general harmony with the area in 
which it is located and in general conformity with any adopted county plans. 

 
FACT:  Operations are subject to amplified sound standards from Chapter 14 of the 
Code of Ordinances which regulates unreasonable amplified sound. 

 
FACT:  The two (2) nearest residences will be screened with evergreen trees 5’ on 
center which is compliant with the Type A buffer requirements as prescribed in Section 
21-215 of the Zoning Ordinance.   
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FACT: Outdoor lighting will be located and designed to prevent light from directly 
shining on adjacent residential property.  
 
Commissioner Pierce seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 
 
Discussion ensued for conditions of approval as follows: 

1. Fencing will run along Double Thumb Road, possibly with buffering, to keep 
people from using Double Thumb Road. 

2. Buffering as already agreed to. 
3. Times of operation to end at 10:00 p.m. Monday through Saturday.  Hours of 

operation on Sunday limited from 12:00 noon to 6:00 p.m. for classes, with no 
weddings and no music.  
 

Commissioner Pierce moved to approve the conditions (as outlined above) followed by 
a second from Commissioner Greene.  Upon being put to a vote, the motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
5.  PUBLIC HEARING:  ADDRESSING ORDINANCE AMENDMENTS 
Planning Director Ed Muire said based on several recent instances, it became evident 
the County’s Addressing Ordinance needed an update.  An ad hoc committee 
consisting of staff from Telecommunications, Information Technology, GIS and Planning 
met on several occasions to draft the proposed amendments for Article II Chapter 19.5 
in the Addressing Ordinance.   
 
Mr. Muire reviewed the proposed changes, explaining that the proposed text appeared 
as bold italics and deletions were depicted as strikethrough text.   
 
Chairman Edds opened the public hearing to receive citizen input regarding the 
proposed text amendments. With no one wishing to address the Board, Chairman Edds 
closed the public hearing. 
 
Commissioner Pierce moved, Commissioner Klusman seconded and the vote to 
approve the text amendments as submitted passed unanimously. 
 
The text was presented/approved as follows: 
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ARTICLE I. IN GENERAL 

Secs. 19.5-1—19.5-25. Reserved. 
ARTICLE II. ROAD NAME, ROAD SIGN AND ADDRESS DISPLAY 

Sec. 19.5-26. Title. 

This ordinance shall be known and may be cited as the Rowan County Road Name, Road Sign and Address Display 
Ordinance.  
(Res. of 10-15-01, § 1; Res. of 1-18-11, § 1) 

 
Sec. 19.5-27. Purpose and intent. 

The purpose and intent of this ordinance are to provide a uniform system of visible road addresses for all properties and 

buildings throughout the county in order to facilitate the provision of adequate public safety and emergency response services and 
to minimize difficulty in locating properties and buildings for public service agencies and the general public.  
(Res. of 10-15-01, § 2; Res. of 1-18-11, § 2)) 

 
Sec. 19.5-28. Definitions. 

The following words and phrases when used in this ordinance shall have the meanings respectively ascribed to them in this 

section.  
Duplication means an instance where a road name and/or road address is utilized more than one (1) time.  
Address Program Administration (APA) means the planning division with the department of planning and development in 

conjunction with staff of the Rowan County’s  Information Technology Department’s Geographic Information Systems (GIS) 
Division, Planning and Development Department and Emergency Services’ Telecommunications Division shall be 
responsible for assigned to the administration of this article.  

Block means a unit of measurement typically defined as five hundred twenty-eight (528) feet (.10 mile) of linear distance for a 
road consisting of an odd and even numbered side of the road.  

Block range means systematic division of the linear distance of a road and conversion into a series of blocks.  

Block range inconsistency means structure or lot that exhibits a road address that does not coincide with the designated 
block range, e.g. a residential dwelling with a road address of 123 Apple Road is located in the 400 block of Apple Road.  

Driveway means typically a private means of ingress, egress and regress providing access from a public road or public 

vehicular driveway to a building, use or structure.  
Greenway means a trail or path used for pedestrian and/or bike travel and/or horseback riding.  

Master Street Address Guide (MSAG) means the official street list for approved road names and block ranges maintained by 
Rowan County Telecommunications Department.  

Odd/even conflict means situations where a structure or lot displays an address in conflict with the established sequence of 

addresses for a road, e.g. a residential dwelling with a road address of 123 Apple Road is located in evenly numbered side of  Apple 
Road.  

Planning department means the planning division of the Rowan County Department of Planning and Development.  

Road means a public or private one-way or two-way road for ingress and/or egress. Such road may be of various types 
including frontage road, rear access road, road with cul-de-sac, and dead-end road. For purposes of this ordinance, all driveways 
providing access to any combination of residential, commercial, or industrial property that has (or will have due to pending 

permits) three (3) or more structures shall be considered a road.  

Road address means the combination of numbers and road name assigned by the planning division which uniquely identifies 
a particular building or lot based on its location within a block range.  

Structure means any building having a roof supported by columns or walls for the shelter, support or enclosure of persons, 
animals, chattels, or equipment. When separated by division walls from the ground up without openings, each portion of such 
building may be deemed a separate building. For the purposes of this ordinance, the term "structure" may also include other 

manmade structures as determined necessary by the APA. The following are some examples of different types of structures:  
(a) Camper/recreational vehicles: Under this ordinance are not These are considered addressable structures and are 

assigned an address associated with the Campgrounds campground road(s). are addressed by lots, not by 

structure.  
(b) Churches/places of worship mean any building utilized for not-for-profit organizations for the purpose of worship 

(including their day cares, schools, etc., on its property).  

(c) Commercial, business, industrial structure means any building used for profitable gain.  
(d) Residential structure means any single-family dwelling meeting N.C. Building Codes having a permanent way of 

cooking and permanent plumbing.  

(e) Temporary power service means power companies require an address to set up power supply. A well or power pole in 
itself is not an addressable structure, but the county may address the parcel.  

Telecommunication department means the Public Safety 911 Communications Center.  

 
Sec. 19.5-29. Official road names, addresses and identification. 
(a) The road names in the MSAG are hereby declared the official names of these roads, unless changed by action of the Rowan 

County Board of Commissioners. The APA is hereby authorized to determine the need for road name changes and to 
recommend such changes to the board of commissioners.  



 

16 
  

(b) The addresses on file and maintained by the planning division APA shall be the official road address for every structure 
governed by this ordinance. The APA is hereby authorized to correct road addresses in situations of duplication, 

inconsistency with block, range, odd/even conflict, etc. No existing road name on file shall be changed unless it is determined 
by the APA that the proposed change will enhance the purpose and intent of this ordinance, especially in regards to public 
safety.  

(c) A sign showing the official name, state road number and block number shall identify all roads in the county. These road signs 
shall be placed at all intersections and shall identify both intersecting roads and may be maintained by the maintenance 
division of the Rowan County Department of Facilities Management under policies as prescribed by the board of 

commissioners. Private roads accessed from a public road having with a "dead end" or "no outlet" shall be noted on signs 
with "Dead End" or "No Outlet" as needed. 

(d) Owners and/or developers of subdivision roads subject to section 5.4 [subsection 19.5-30(4)] shall be responsible for the 

purchase of road sign(s) at a cost established by the board of commissioners. Should an individual or group of citizens 
petition to change the name of a road, that individual or group shall be responsible for the purchase of new road sign at a 
cost established by the board of commissioners. Signs shall be purchased from the planning division.  

(e) Road name signs shall be uniform throughout the county in accordance with the Manual of Uniform Traffic Control Devices 
for Streets and Highways 2009 edition, as amended.  

(f) Due to confusion for public safety personnel, it shall be unlawful a violation of this ordinance to display a road sign and/or 

road address which has not been approved by the APA, e.g., only those roads identified in the MSAG and/or on file with the 
planning division.  

 

Sec. 19.5-30. Road naming and petitioning process. 
Roads that have no name on file in the MSAG may be assigned an official name through the process established in this 

section. Furthermore, existing roads names that present complications for emergency response efforts or confusion to the general 

public may have their name changed or modified pursuant to the provisions of this section.  
A road naming petition must be completed for naming and signage. The following criteria must be met for a road name to be 

approved and entered into the system:  

The petition may include three (3) possible names and can only be processed with a majority of all adjoining property owner's  
signatures if initiated by the public (if the petition is initiated by the APA it may receive special consideration (see below 
section 5.2.c.1, 2 [19.5-30(2)(c)1., 2.]). The APA shall check all road names submitted for acceptance in the E-911 road name 

system. If at least one (1) name is approved acceptable, then the process will continue. Unanimous petitions will be 
processed by the APA and nonunanimous petitions will continue through the public hearing process.  
The APA has the authority under special circumstances to name any road with less than three (3) structures to carry out the 

purpose and intent of this ordinance.  
(1) Public hearing and notice. Prior to naming or renaming, or reassignment of addresses to any roads within the 

jurisdiction of this article, the board of commissioners may conduct a public hearing on the matter. At least ten (10) 

days prior to the hearing, notice of the time, place and subject matter shall be prominently posted at the county 
courthouse, in at least two (2) public places in the township(s) where the road is located and publish a notice of such 
hearing in a newspaper of general circulation in the county. After naming or renaming a road, or assigning or 

reassigning road numbers on a road, notice of the action shall be given to the local postmaster with mail delivery 
jurisdiction over for the road.  

(2) Petition process. All property owners adjoining a road proposed for naming or changing shall be notified by the 

planning division APA of the intent rationale or requirement(s) for naming. Road name petitions returned to the 
planning division APA will be categorized and processed as follows:  
(a) Unanimous petitions. Petitions having one hundred (100) percent of property owners' signatures in this category 

may be accepted and approved by the planning division . Planning staff shall notify owners/residents of the 
acceptance and a right to appeal address changes in this category. If no appeal is received within (ten) 10 days 
of notice, the road address change will be authorized. Any appeal to the road naming petition within ten (10) 

days will require a public hearing by the board of commissioners.  may be approved by the board of 
commissioners following a public hearing.  

(b) Majority petitions. Petitions having a majority of property owners in agreement as to a proposed road name 

choice. Fifty (50) percent plus one (1) of the property owners along the road to be named or changed shall 
constitute a majority. Petitions in this category may be approved by the board of commissioners following a 
public hearing.  

(c) Special consideration. Petitions in this category do not qualify as either a unanimous or majority due to (a) less 

than majority property owner's signatures, or (b) lack of a submittal. Petitions in this category will be processed 
as follows:  
1. Less than majority. All property owners along the road to be named will be notified by the planning 

division APA of the proposed road name choice. The owner will also be informed that no additional 
petitions will be accepted for consideration. Final action on the petition will be taken by the board of 
commissioners at a public hearing.  

2. Lack of submittal. Failure to return a road naming petition within thirty (30) days to the planning division 
APA shall indicate that property owners along the road to be named are in general agreement with the 
name proposed by the planning division APA. Final action will be taken by the board of commissioners 

following a public hearing.  
(3) Address reassignment. Due to duplication, block range inconsistency, odd/even conflict or other types of address 

anomalies, including public safety and emergency response issues, the APA is authorized to reassign an address. 

Property owners and occupants of the structure(s) to be reassigned addresses shall be notified by the planning 
division APA of the intent and rationale for change. Procedures for adoption of the address reassignments shall be as 
defined in section 5.2.A [subsection 19.5-30(2)(a)] and enforced based on section 9E [section 19.5-3435(e)].  
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(4) Subdivision roads. New roads in subdivisions, constructed or dedicated after these amendments, may obtain 
administrative approval for road name choices from the planning division department provided the choices are in 

accordance with section 5.5 [19.5-30(5)]. Requests to reserve road names must be submitted in writing and dated. 
Reserved road names will be held for one (1) year. The road names shall be depicted on the final plat recorded with 
the Rowan County Register of Deeds.  

(5) Proposed road names. The APA utilizes the National Emergency Number Association (NENA) United States 
Civic Location Data Exchange Format (CLDX) Standard as a guide for establishing or accepting road names.  
Based on NENA CLDX guidance and in its discretion as administrator of this ordinance, the APA may reject 

any proposed road name that:  
(a) Road names proposed for consideration may not be Is duplicated elsewhere in the county (including a 
municipality) or sounds deceptively similar to an existing road name.  This includes the use of homophones, e.g. 

bear and bare or pen and pin, or other similar "play on words”. 

(b) Is not easily enunciated or pronounced, especially in an emergency situation.  

(c) The Intends to use of specific names of individuals or property owners along the road is  discouraged. 

(d) Uses directional identifiers and thoroughfare abbreviations (see appendix B) may not be used in conjunction with 
an existing root name for consideration as a proposed road name.  

(e) Uses special characters, such as hyphens, apostrophes, periods or decimals in road names. 

Sec. 19.5-31. Appeal procedures. 

(1)  Filing an appeal. A property owner, occupant or authorized agent may appeal any action or decision by the APA 
or requirement of this article, within ten (10) days receipt of the written notice containing the APA’s 
determination.  When first class mail is used to deliver notice, three (3) working days shall be added to the time 

to file an appeal.  The appeal shall be made in writing and state the reason(s) why the determination is in error or 
not necessary.  Failure to submit an appeal within the allotted time period established herein shall constitute the 
APA decision as final. 

(2) APA Evaluation.  Appeals will be evaluated on a case-by-case basis within fourteen (14) days receipt by staff of 
Rowan County’s Information Technology Department’s GIS Division, Emergency Services’ Telecommunications 

Division (9-1-1) and Planning & Development Departments.  Input may also be sought from the fire department 
and emergency responders having jurisdiction in the area where the appeal is located. 

(3) APA Decision.  Following evaluation, the appellant will be notified of the APA’s decision.  If the appeal is granted, 
no further action related to road naming, address reassignment or appealed ordinance requirement will be 
pursued by the APA.  If the appeal is denied, the appellant shall be notified in writing of the APA’s decision and 

will have ten (10) days following receipt of the written notice to request the appeal be considered by the board of 
commissioners.  When first class mail is used to deliver notice, three (3) working days shall be added to the time 
to file an appeal.  Failure to submit an appeal within the allotted time period established herein shall constitute 

the APA decision as final.    

(4) Board of Commissioners consideration.  At its discretion, the Rowan County Board of Commissioners may 
consider an appeal of the APA’s decision at one of its regularly scheduled meetings.  In considering the appeal, 
the Board may allow the appellant to present its rationale or argument as to why the APA’s decision is 
erroneous, followed by the APA’s basis or justification for its decision.  Any decision made by the Board 

regarding an appeal shall be deemed final.     
 
 

Appendix B  
Road Suffixes and Accepted* Abbreviations  

The suffixes and abbreviations listed below have been agreed upon by both municipal and county officials as the accepted list of 

suffixes for use in the naming of roads. Also, from this point forward the following rules shall apply:  
(1) Under no circumstances shall "Extension" (abbreviated Ext) be considered a viable road suffix.  
(2) Road suffixes may not be used in the proper name of the road.  

(3) Directional prefixes may not be used in the proper name of the road. (i.e., can be N Main St but cannot be North Main 
St).  

(4) Numeral wording used in the proper name of the road must be spelled out (i.e., can be First Run Base Ln but cannot 

be 1st Run Base Ln).  
(5) Duplicate proper road names (with regard to pronunciation as well as spelling) are not permitted, regardless of road 

suffix.  

Road Suffix  Accepted Abbreviation  

Alley  Aly  

Annex  Anx  

Avenue  Ave Av 

Boulevard  Blvd  

Causeway  Cswy  

Circle  Cir  

Court  Ct  

Drive  Dr  
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Expressway  Expy  

Freeway  Fwy  

Greenway  Grwy  

Highway  Hwy  

Lane  Ln  

Loop  Loop  

Parkway  Pkwy  

Pike  Pike  

Place  Pl  

Point  Pt  

Ramp**  Ramp  

Road  Rd  

Run  Run  

Street  St  

Terrace  Ter  

Trace  Trce  

Trail  Trl  

Way  Way  

 
* The accepted abbreviations given are drawn from United States Postal Service Publication 28, "Postal Addressing 

Standards".  
** "Ramp" added on April 3, 2001 to cover interstate on/off ramps.  

 

Secondary Unit Designators and Accepted* Abbreviations  

Secondary Unit  

Designator  

Accepted Abbreviation  

Apartment  Apt  

Basement  Bsmt  

Building  Bldg  

Department  Dept  

Floor  Fl  

Front  Frnt  

Hangar  Hngr  

Lobby  Lbby  

Lot  Lot  

Lower  Lowr  

Office  Ofc  

Penthouse  Ph  

Pier  Pier  

Rear  Rear  

Room  Rm  

Side  Side  

Slip  Slip  

Space  Spc  

Stop  Stop  

Suite  Ste  

Trailer  Trlr  

Unit  Unit  

Upper  Uppr  

 
* The accepted abbreviations given are drawn from United States Postal Service Publication 28, "Postal Addressing 
Standards".  

 

Sec. 19.5-31 32. Address Assignment procedures. 
(a) General. Addresses not occurring in municipalities were generally assigned based on building location using a block 

range of one-tenth mile. As a general rule, all odd-numbered addresses reside on the east side of the road for those roads running 

north/south and on the south side for those running east/west.  
New addresses will be visually compared with adjacent addresses for accuracy and completeness and forwarded to the E911 

center. A structure(s) will typically be assigned an address associated with the road name where the driveway intersects. 

(b) New roads. Addresses for new roads will be assigned using the one-tenth of a mile block according to distance of the 
lot/structure from the intersection of the connecting road. Structures will be addressed based on driveway access to the main 
road. Structures on a corner of two (2) roads will also be addressed based on driveway access to the main road. APA has the 

authority to change and/or modify this rule to meet the intent of this ordinance. New roads will be assigned a number 
beginning with either 100 or 1000. New roads intersecting with existing roads at the 1000 block or higher will be assigned 
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beginning with 100. New roads intersecting with existing roads at the 900 block or lower will be assigned beginning with 
1000.  

 Addresses will be assigned in sequential order with odd addresses on the left and even on the right beginning from the 
intersection of the major connecting road/street.   

(c) Existing road. New addresses will be assigned on existing roads according to the same one-tenth mile block. If the 

numerically assigned address is in conflict with existing addresses on that road then the APA may adjust the new address to 
conform to a consistent address within that road.  

 If a new address cannot fit into the existing address scheme of the road, and the inconsistency of addresses is determined to 

be a public danger, the APA may reassign addresses in order to create a consistent range of addresses for that road.  
(d) Greenways. Under this ordinance all public walking, biking, horseback riding, or hiking trails will be considered greenways 

and can be addressed if deemed necessary by the APA. Greenways will use the suffix of GRWY for mapping and addressing 

purposes. Greenways must be assigned addresses in one-tenth mile increments. Example: (A trail that is one (1) mile long 
will be addressed from 100—1000, etc.). Signage will be required with lettering visible on both sides of the sign in contrasting 
colors, and will be posted along the right-hand side of the trail from the starting point. Signs will be furnished by the county for 

county greenways. Payment for signage for private property will be the responsibility of the developer. At no time will any 
structures be addressed off of a greenway.  

 

Sec. 19.5-32 33. Administration and jurisdiction. 
(a) The APA will be responsible for the interpretation and administration of this ordinance, including:  

(1) Assigning all numbers for properties and buildings required to have a road address.  

(2) Maintaining address records of each building and responding to public inquiries regarding address records.  
(3) Recommending and administering change of existing addresses when necessary to facilitate sequential house 

numbers along a road and shall be enforced by section 9E [subsection 19.5-34(e)].  

(4) Designating individual unit addresses within the multiple housing or commercial units in conformity with this ordinance.  
(5) Assisting the public in complying with the requirements of this ordinance.  

(b) This ordinance shall apply in all areas of the county not within a municipality.  

 



 

 

20 

 

Sec. 19.5-33 34. Display of road address numbers. 
(a) Officially assigned road address numbers must be clearly displayed so that the location can be identified easily from the road. 

Numbers on mailboxes only do not meet the intent of this ordinance.  
(1) The official address number must be displayed on the front of a building or at the entrance to a building which is most 

clearly visible from the road from which it is addressed during both day and night.  

(2) If a building is more than seventy-five (75) feet or is not clearly visible from any road, the address number shall also be 
displayed, a minimum of four (4) inches in height within a three-foot perimeter at the end of the driveway or easement 
nearest the road that provides access to the building. A site inspection may be required by the APA to confirm the 

purpose and intent of this ordinance is met.  
(b) Numerals indicating the address number of a single-family dwelling shall be at least four (4) inches in height and shall be 

posted and maintained so as to be legible from the road.  

Numerals for multiple dwelling units and nonresidential buildings shall be at least six (6) inches in height and shall be placed 
on the front of the building facing the road or on the end of the building nearest the road.  

(c) Numerals must be of contrasting color to the background and be of durable substance and mounting so as to withstand 

continual weatherization.  
(d) All campground roads Campgrounds shall have a unique non-duplicated road name with each camper or recreational 

vehicle space be assigned a single  an individual address from the main to the road [by] which it is accessed. All lots shall 

be numbered throughout the park in accordance with the planning division regulations and must match Rowan County Tax 
Administration Department records. The address number of the campground shall be prominently displayed at the entrance 
of the park in six-inch reflective numbers. Each lot of each camper or recreational vehicle space shall be clearly displayed 

with four-inch reflective numbers with contrasting colors so as to be legible from the interior park drive. The park owner will 
be responsible for displaying all of the assigned numbers throughout the park.  

(e) The APA will have the right to authorize and approve alternate methods of displaying house numbers which meet the intent of 

this ordinance when strict adherence to these standards cannot reasonably be met.  
 
 

Sec. 19.5-34 35. Enforcement. 
(a) No building permit shall be issued until an official house number has been assigned for a lot.  
(b) No certificate of occupancy (CO) will be issued until road address numbers are properly displayed in accordance with this 

ordinance.  
(c) The following shall constitute a violation of this ordinance and may be enforced by the APA in accordance with 

Section 19.5-35(d).  

(1) Failure to remove a displayed sign or address number which has not been authorized by the APA (including address 
reassignment in section 5.3 [subsection 19.5-30(3)]) after a warning shall be a misdemeanor punishable by a fine of up to two 
hundred dollars ($200.00) and the cost of removing any unlawful sign or address. The existence of this penalty is exclusive of 

any remedies for enforcement as otherwise provided by law per violation.  
(d) (2) It shall be unlawful for For any person to erect, remove or deface any road name sign contrary to the provisions of this 

ordinance and/or be in possession of any such road name sign; provided prior written consent for possession from the APA is 

first obtained. The violation of any provision of this ordinance may be a misdemeanor punishable by a fine of up to two 
hundred dollars ($200.00) and the cost of repairing or replacing any road sign removed or defaced. The existence of this 
penalty is exclusive of any remedies for enforcement as otherwise provided by law per violation.  

(e) (3) Failure to post, or the removal of, an assigned building number unless immediately replaced or repaired after a thirty-day 
written notice may be a misdemeanor punishable by a fine of up to fifty dollars ($50.00) and the cost of replacing any address 
on any building. The existence of this penalty is exclusive of any remedies for enforcement as otherwise provided by law per 

violation.  
(f) (4) Owners or occupants of buildings already constructed which do not comply with this ordinance will be notified and 

requested to meet these requirements within sixty (60) days from the date of the notification. A warning notice will be issued 

after sixty (60) days if the requirements have not been met. If the owner or occupant does not comply voluntarily with this 
ordinance within thirty (30) days of delivery of a warning notice by registered or thirty (30) days of delivery of a warning notice 
by registered or certified mail or by hand delivery to the building in violation, enforcement action pursuant to G.S. 153A-123 

may be initiated. 
(d) Violation(s) of this ordinance will be enforced through the issuance of warning citations and civil penalties as 

authorized by NCGS 153A-123; not by means of a misdemeanor or infraction authorized by NCGS 14.4.  The County 

may recover any penalty or penalties related to enforcement of this ordinance in a civil action in the nature of debt if 
the offender does not pay the penalty during the first, second or third phase of enforcement. The following civil 
penalties are established for violations under this chapter: 

1. Warning citation . . . No penalty 
 2.    First citation . . . $ 25.00 
 3.   Second citation for the same offense . . . $50.00 

4.   Third and subsequent violations for the same offense . . . $100.00 

Upon issuance of a warning citation, first citation or second citation, the owner, occupant or violator shall have 
fourteen (14) days to correct the violation or make satisfactory progress to correct the violation before additional 
penalties are assessed. Upon issuance of the third citation, each additional day's violation is a separate and distinct 

offense and shall incur an additional one-hundred-dollar ($100) penalty. 
(e) Notwithstanding the civil penalty process established in Section 19.5-35(d), the APA may seek  
 enforcement of this ordinance by an appropriate equitable remedy from a court of competent  

 jurisdiction.     
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6.  PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER REVISIONS TO PERSONNEL ORDINANCE 
AND CHANGES TO COUNTY POLICY 
Assistant County Manager/Human Resources Director Kelly Natoli requested the Board 
consider removing language from the Rowan County Code of Ordinances, Article II – 
Personnel Sec. 2-35 and the Rowan County Personnel Policy 9.13 pertaining to 
employees serving on the County’s advisory boards and committees.  Ms. Natoli 
reported the language from the ordinance had not been revised since 1987 and 
currently limited an employees’ ability to serve the citizens of Rowan County. 
 
Chairman Edds opened the public hearing to receive citizen input regarding the 
proposed revisions.  With no one wishing to address the Board, Chairman Edds closed 
the public hearing.   
 
Commissioner Greene moved to approve the text amendments and policy revisions as 
requested.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Pierce and passed 
unanimously. 
 
The text amendments approved were to strike the following language, as submitted: 
 
Sec. 2-35. - Employees prohibited from service on boards, committees, etc.  

(a) County employees are hereby prohibited from serving on any board, committee, council or commission where appointments are 
made by the board of commissioners or where funding is provided by the county, including special study committees appointed for 
the purpose of recommending funding or policy. Employees currently serving on boards, committees or commissions shall be 

allowed to complete their appointed term, however, they shall not be reappointed.  
(b) This policy does not prohibit county employees from serving either in an ex-officio capacity on any of the above boards, 

committees, councils or commissions, or when such service is deemed by the board of commissioners to be in the best interests  of 

the county. 

7.  REQUEST FROM RCCC TO USE WEST END PLAZA PARKING LOT 

Dr. Carol Spalding, President of Rowan-Cabarrus Community College (RCCC) 
presented a request regarding a need by RCCC for a temporary truck driving range.  Dr. 
Spalding said RCCC was formally requesting the use of the West End Plaza (WEP) as 
a temporary truck driving site.   
 
The College had held the truck driving portion of the course at the Kannapolis 
Intimidators Stadium; however, the stadium had been sold.  
 
Dr. Spalding highlighted the Truck Driver Training Program (Program) via a power point 
as she discussed the requested support for moving RCCC’s truck driving course to 
Rowan County and specifically to the WEP, as part of its parking lot would be 
appropriate.  The use would be for a short period of time and would offer a solution for 
the moment.    
 
After a brief question and answer period, Commissioner Pierce moved to allow the 
Program to use the space at WEP for as long as the County could allow.  The motion 
was seconded by Commissioner Klusman and carried unanimously. 
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8.  CONSIDER YADTEL (GREAT GRANT) BROADBAND EXPANSION FUNDING 
SUPPORT 
Randy Cress, Assistant County Manager/Chief Information Officer, introduced Brad 
Worthen, Vice President of Operations with Yadtel.  Mr. Cress said there was an 
opportunity for the County to partner with Yadkin Telephone Membership Corporation 
(Yadkin Valley) to support their expansion of fiber to the home in the County’s two (2) 
identified target areas for broadband improvements.  Mr. Cress noted Rowan County 
was not, and would not, become a provider of broadband.  State legislation had put 
$900 million into the last budget bill from the State’s American Recovery Plan Act 
(ARPA) funding into two (2) different grant programs.  One of the programs was the 
Growing Rural Economies with Access to Technology (GREAT) Grant, which was the 
grant Yadtel planned to apply for. 
 
Mr. Cress said there was language in the budget bill authorizing counties to use ARPA 
funds as a partial match.  The State’s Broadband Infrastructure Office would review the 
applications using a scoring mechanism to issue approvals.   
 
Mr. Worthen provided the background for Yadtel/Yadkin Valley Telephone, reporting the 
company had recently changed its name to Zirrus.  Mr. Worthen said Zirrus currently 
serviced seven (7) counties, which included Forsyth, Yadkin, Davie, Alexander, Wilkes, 
Iredell and Rowan.  Mr. Worthen reported Zirrus had the fastest speed (6 gigabytes) to 
homes in North Carolina. 
 
Mr. Worthen said Zirrus planned for state of the art “future proof” broadband as part of 
the community infrastructure, with the ability to handle technology advancements.  The 
deadline to apply for funding was April 4, 2022 with $4,000,000 allowed per application 
to each county.  The grant was designed for unserved economically distressed areas of 
the County.  Mr. Worthen showed a map of the proposed area, which reflected the 
eligible areas as selected by the State.  Mr. Worthen said the cost for the eligible area 
was $6,583,137.  Yadtel’s 15% required match was $600,000; the GREAT Grant Award 
would be $4,000,000.  If approved; the remaining match from the County’s ARPA Funds 
was $1,987,137.   
 
In response to an inquiry from Commissioner Greene, Mr. Worthen said Zirrus would 
have twenty-four (24) months to build out the infrastructure starting December 31st of 
this year. 
 
Following a brief question and answer period, the Board was asked to consider 
adoption of the Resolution in the agenda packet that would allocate up to $1,987,137 of 
County ARPA funds to be designated toward the GREAT Grant applicant, Yadkin 
Valley, if awarded by the NCDIT State Broadband Infrastructure Office. 
 
Mr. Cress said there could potentially be another provider on a future agenda.  Mr. 
Cress clarified that one (1) county could receive two (2) awards and $8 million (from 2 
grants).   
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Mr. Worthen said the State estimated it would take approximately $750 million to build 
out the rest of North Carolina’s unserved areas.  The State had provided more than the 
$750 million so he felt it unlikely more funding would be offered in the future. 
 
Chairman Edds moved to approve the Resolution that would allocate up to $1,987,137 
of County ARPA funds to be designated toward the GREAT Grant application.  
Commissioner Klusman seconded and the vote to adopt the Resolution passed 
unanimously. 
 
The Resolution was approved as follows:   
 
WHEREAS, Broadband service is vital to the economic development of Rowan County; and 

 
WHEREAS, The American Rescue Plan Act (“ARPA”) provided funding to Rowan County, which can be used to promote broadband 
services; and 

 
WHEREAS, Rowan County has authorized a total ARPA contribution not to exceed $1,987,137 for promotion of broadband services 
for any and all potential broadband partnerships; and 

 
 
WHEREAS, Yadkin Valley is a retail provider of communications services including the provision of broadband services to portions 

of Rowan County; and 
 
WHEREAS, intends to apply for a grant under the North Carolina Growing Rural Areas Through Access Through Technology Act 

(“GREAT Act”) to provide broadband services to identified unserved areas of Rowan County; and 
 
WHEREAS, Rowan County strongly supports the grant application of Yadkin Valley; and 

 
WHEREAS, if Yadkin Valley is selected by the North Carolina Broadband Infrastructure Office to receive State Fiscal Recovery 
Funds for the Rowan County project, then Rowan County will contribute a portion of its ARPA funds, up to $1,987,137, to support 

the project based on the total amount awarded by the state; and 
 
WHEREAS, the infrastructure to be completed shall be owned and operated by Yadkin Valley. 

 
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Rowan County Board of Commissioners that:  

1. Rowan County offers a partnership agreement to Yadkin Valley for the expressed purpose of supporting Yadkin Valley’s 

GREAT Act application to construct fiber to the home broadband services for specified unserved areas of Rowan County 

as agreed upon by the County and Yadkin Valley. 

2. Should the GREAT grant application be successfully awarded to Yadkin Valley, Rowan County shall contribute their 

match portion, up to $1,987,137, from the County’s ARPA funds to the project. 

3. The broadband services and infrastructure related thereto shall be owned and operated by Yadkin Valley.  

 

9.  FINANCIAL REPORTS 
Finance Director James Howden presented several financial graphs depicting the 
following information: 
 

• Annual Cumulative Expenditure Comparisons as of February 2022 - 
$100,081,558 

• Annual Cumulative Revenue Comparisons as of February 2022 - $123,068,593 

• Annual Cumulative Current Year Property Tax Comparisons as of January 2022 - 
$82,931,683 

• Annual Cumulative Sales Tax Comparisons as of November in FY ’22 - 
$14,288,933 
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10. BUDGET AMENDMENTS
Finance Director James Howden presented the following budget amendments for the 
Board’s consideration: 

• Social Services – Expenditures and/or revenues revised based on Funding
Authorization received from the State.  Funding Authorizations reflect the actual
amount received and may increase or decrease the original budget estimate.
$1,351

• Finance – Budget an increase in FY 22 HCCBG Funding dated 2/15/2022.
$35,111

• Social Services –Revised expenditures and/or revenues based on Funding
Authorizations received from the State.  Funding Authorizations reflect the actual
amount received and may increase or decrease the original budget estimate.
$254,229

• Social Services – Budget APS Essential Services funds allocated from the
American Rescue Plan Act Funding is 100% federal requiring no county share.
$11,231

• DSS – Request use of ARPA funds to purchase scanning stations and necessary
licensing to enable staff and public protection while performing their duties.
$22,741

Commissioner Klusman moved approval of the budget amendments as presented.  The 
motion was seconded by Commissioner Greene and passed unanimously. 

11. CLOSED SESSION
Chairman Edds moved at 9:13 p.m. for the Board to enter into Closed Session in 
accordance with North Carolina General Statute 143-318.11(a)(1) to consider approval 
of the minutes of the Closed Session held on February 21, 2022; and in accordance 
with North Carolina General Statute § 143-318.11(a)(5) to consider real estate 
negotiations.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Pierce and passed 
unanimously. 

Commissioner Pierce moved the Board return to Open Session at 9:31 p.m.   The 
motion was seconded by Commissioner Klusman and passed unanimously. No action 
was taken. 

12. ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business to come before the Board, Commissioner Pierce 
moved to adjourn at 9:31 p.m.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Greene 
and passed unanimously. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Carolyn Barger, MMC, NCMCC 
Clerk to the Board 











( 

The Veterans Social Center 

Sponsored by The High Road, Inc. 

� p=r:> 
t ;[ 0 �

$ J e-:
� j' 

� > 
o·

�::, 

The fflgh Road lne.lJ e.J � 

Hu, . 

it 
.9) 

t 










































































	Additions to the Agenda March 21, 2022 - Final.pdf
	Binder1.pdf
	Additions - Details

	Additions to the Agenda March 21, 2022.pdf




